

A Research Paper of the Cross Compliance Network

The Relationship Between Cross Compliance and Agri-environment Schemes

Deliverable 13

By

Lone Kristensen

and

Jørgen Primdahl

Centre for Forest, Landscape and Planning, The Royal Veterinary and Agricultural University

August 2006

The Cross Compliance Network is a Specific Support Action generously supported by the Community's Sixth Framework Programme.



About the Cross Compliance Network

The Cross Compliance Network aims to develop our understanding of cross compliance. A consortium of nine universities and research institutions from a range of EU Member States is consolidating research to date, undertaking new original research, identifying future research needs and fostering a network of cross compliance stakeholders.

The Cross Compliance Network is co-ordinated by the Institute for European Environmental Policy (IEEP) and consists of the following partner institutions:

Agricultural University of Athens (AUA), Greece Applications des Sciences de l'Actions (AScA), France CLM Research and Advice plc. (CLM), Netherlands Federal Agricultural Research Centre (FAL), Germany Institute for Structural Policy (IREAS), Czech Republic Instituto Nazionale di Economia Agraria (INEA), Italy Lithuanian Institute for Agrarian Economics (LIAE), Lithuania The Royal Veterinary and Agricultural University (KVL), Denmark

This paper, along with all those published for this project, may be found on the project's dedicated website:

http://www.ieep.org.uk/projectMiniSites/crosscompliance/index.php

Project co-ordinator: Martin Farmer at the Institute for European Environmental Policy mfarmer@ieeplondon.org.uk

Table of contents

1	INTRODUCTION
1.1	The Mid-term reform and the new cross compliance policy4
1.2	Experiences with Environmental cross compliance before the Midterm- review
2	RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN CROSS COMPLIANCE AND AGRI- ENVIRONMENTAL POLICIES
2.1	On costs and benefits associated with changes in agricultural practices7
2.2	An agri-environmental policy matrix8
3	RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN CROSS COMPLIANCE AND AGRI- ENVIRONMENTAL OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES IN PRACTICE 10
3.1	Characteristics of AES in EU10
3.2	Environmental cross compliance – a study of 9 Member States
3.3	Comparison of objectives and obligations of cross compliance and AES19
3.4	Changes of AES as a consequence of Cross compliance?25
4	CONCLUSION
5	FUTURE PERSPECTIVES OF CROSS COMPLIANCE
5.1	Research needs in relation to AES and cross compliance28
6	REFERENCES
7	APPENDIX

1 Introduction

This paper looks at the relationships between environmental cross compliance and agri-environment schemes (AES).

The point of departure for the paper is the 2003 mid-term reform of the CAP, as implemented by Member States. An important part of this reform is a new cross compliance policy requiring Member States to design and implement environmental standards (as well as other standards with different purposes) in order to protect and enhance the environmental condition of the European territory. All farmers receiving single payment support must comply with the implemented standards.

Among several implications of the new cross compliance policy is the linkage – immediate as well as indirect ones - to AES. Thus it seems obvious that this new environmental cross compliance is either affecting, or directly dealing with issues which have traditionally been objectives of AES. Examples of the way environmental cross compliance affects AES are the changes to the baseline of some agrienvironmental payments and changes in AES objectives and obligations. The introduction of the new cross compliance policy may also give rise to potential synergies between cross compliance and agri-environmental policy objectives.

The purpose of this paper is to clarify some of the relationships between cross compliance and agri-environmental policies. Our aims are to respond to the following questions:

- What are the policy implications of the way cross compliance is coping with the environmental costs of agricultural practices and how is this affecting the traditional AES?
- How are the current AES promoting environmental enhancements and ensuring the proper management of Natura 2000 areas and other designated nature reserves and cultural landscapes?
- What are the needs and potentials for specific cross compliance measures related to the AES?

This last question is equivocal. It partly addresses the question asking to what extent the implemented cross compliance standards cope with the relevant environmental problems. Also, it partly raises the question about the extent to which there are environmental costs related to farming in certain areas (despite cross compliance measures in operation) which require specific solutions, for example a combination of direct payments with the requirement to participate in rural development schemes.

We have tried to answer the questions through theoretical reflections on the relationship between cross compliance and AES (chapter 2) and by studying cross compliance and AES in practice (chapter 3). The study is based partly on a literature review and partly on new data gathered through the project's partners.

1.1 The mid-term reform and the new cross compliance policy

The introduction of the new cross compliance policy in the 2003 CAP reform may be seen as another phase of the ongoing 'greening' and adaptation process of the CAP in becoming a more competitive and sustainable agricultural sector policy for the European Union.

The 'greening' process, also referred to as the process of environmental integration, has its roots in the mid 1980s when AES were introduced as a voluntary policy tool for Member States to implement (and as a voluntary tool for farmers to apply). In 1992 the policy became obligatory for Member States and during the 1990s the policy was further developed (Buller et al 2000).

Cross compliance was introduced first, albeit in a limited way, by the McSharry reforms in 1992 (Spash and Falconer, 1997). In the Agenda 2000 reform from 1999 a more developed cross compliance policy was announced as an optional policy tool to promote environmental policy integration. However, relatively few countries used the option (for more details of this first cross compliance policy see the section below about cross compliance experiences) (Kristensen and Primdahl 2004, Dwyer et al. 2000).

Through the 2003 mid-term reform cross compliance became an obligatory policy of the CAP and was extended to include not only environmental issues but also public, animal and plant health and animal welfare issues. According to Regulation 1782/2003, the legal basis of cross compliance policy, environmental cross compliance was to be in operation from January 2005, with the remaining issues (animal and plant health and animal welfare) to be implemented from 2007 with some exceptions for the new Member States.

Regulation 1782/2003 (Reg. 1782 in the following) requires farmers to observe the above mentioned standards (related to environment, public, animal and plant health and animal welfare) in return for direct payments under the Single Payment Scheme (also implemented by Reg. 1782). By this definition, the EU approach to cross compliance is in line with the common definition of cross compliance: a policy tool which attaches conditions to the receipt of agricultural subsidies, where agricultural subsidies are defined broadly, for example, also to include loans etc (Christensen and Rygnestad 2000). There are some discussions about how environmental cross compliance should be understood as a policy instrument. Some prefer to classify the tool as a voluntary tool linked to subsidies (Christensen and Rygnestad 2000), and others see it more like a regulatory measure (see for example Spash and Falconer, 1997). According to Merlo and Paveri (1990) and Brouwer (2004) cross compliance should either should be seen as a persuasive instrument, suitable for reversing farming practices that are harmful to the environment, or as an instrument complementary to voluntary and regulatory instruments. In chapter 2 we give a more detailed characterisation of environmental cross compliance as a policy instrument.

The mid term cross compliance policy is divided into two parts. One mainly addresses the possible negative land use implications of decoupling the agricultural support payment through 'Minimum Requirements for Good Agricultural and Environmental Condition' (GAEC) (Article 5 and Annex IV of Regulation 1782/2003). The other deals with a set of Statutory Management Requirements (SMR) related to existing EU

Directives. The aim of this latter part of cross compliance policy may be interpreted as an attempt to enforce a more effective implementation of already existing Directives. The SMRs includes 19 directives, five of which are related to the environment: the wild Birds, the groundwater, the sewage sludge, the nitrates and the habitats Directives. We consider these five Directives in this paper and in this study.

In relation to the GAEC, Article 5 of Reg. 1782 states that 'Member States shall ensure that all agricultural land especially land which is no longer in use for production purposes is maintained in good agricultural and environmental conditions'. The preamble of the Regulation elaborates on Article 5 by saying that standards should be established in order to avoid abandonment of agricultural land. The preamble also states that permanent grassland must receive specific attention: 'Since permanent pasture has a positive environmental effect it is appropriate to adopt measures to encourage the maintenance of existing permanent pasture to avoid a massive conversion into arable land'. Annex IV of the Regulation specifies the issues to be addressed when implementing standards for good agricultural and environmental condition.

By stressing the need for measures to prevent abandonment and to maintain permanent pasture, both of which require active action by the farmer, the Regulation goes beyond what normally has be regulated through regulatory measures, although exceptions do occur.

1.2 Experiences with environmental cross compliance before the mid-term review

Some experience of cross compliance has been gained in the US and Switzerland and to a smaller extent in EU Member States between 2000 and 2003 as part of the first phase of Agenda 2000. In the US support schemes have been linked to erosion control since the 1930s (Tarrant 1992) and in 1985 three different cross compliance measures were introduced as part of the Food Security Act. One was the so-called 'conservation compliance' (soil erosion control), another the 'sodbuster' (conversion of arable land to grassland on erodible soils), and the third, was named the 'swampbuster' (prevention of wetland reclamation). The different measures are adapted to local conditions and, furthermore, additional programmes were offered to farmers in the most sensitive regions (Potter 2000, Dwyer et. 2000, Heimlich et al. 2000). In a French evaluation of the US cross compliance policy it was concluded that simple and clear measures were the most acceptable to farmers and that the use of locally adapted plans was considered successful despite the additional costs related to enforcement and monitoring (Dwyer 2000).

In Switzerland, a new cross compliance policy was introduced in 1999. The policy includes a package of minimum rules, the so-called 'proof of ecological performance', that farmers must comply with. The rules concerned animal welfare, fertilisation, 'ecological compensation areas', crop rotation, soil protection and the use of pesticides. The 'ecological compensations area requirement' demands a certain proportion of the farm to be laid-out as natural areas – 3.5 per cent of the special crop areas and 7 per cent of the remaining area of the farm. These requirements must be

met in order to be eligible for a direct payment and the voluntary AES directly connected to the subsidy system.

Within the EU it has been an option for Member States since 1992 to introduce certain requirements for farmers to meet in order to receive set-aside payments and headage premiums for sheep and cattle (Spash and Falconer 1997). As part of the Agenda 2000 reform two types of cross compliance were introduced in 1999. One was an optional measure linked to the direct payment. A number of Member States introduced some cross compliance standards linked to set-aside (e.g. the UK) and other agricultural practices. These requirements mainly dealt with special types of problems and did not have great effects on farming practices in general. (Berschmidt et al 2003, Kristensen and Primdahl 2004). The second type was cross compliance standards linked to AES, which were requirements for so-called 'Good Farming Practice' (GFP). These requirements must be complied with in order to receive payments and they are not compensated for in the calculation of the AES payments. Most Member States introduced GFP requirements related to the use of fertiliser and pesticides (Kristensen and Primdahl 2004).

2 Relationship between cross compliance and agri-environmental policies

Agri-environmental schemes (AES) were introduced in the 1980s as incentive measures to farmers with the purpose of protecting, enhancing or maintaining environmental assets beyond regulatory requirements, and since 1987 such schemes have been co-financed by the EU (Baldock and Lowe 2000). From 1992 it has been obligatory for the Member States to implement AES, although is remains voluntary for farmers to participate. The agricultural area under agreements gradually increased during the 1990s and by 2002 accounted for about 25 per cent of the utilised agricultural area (Buller et al. 2000, Primdahl et al. 2002, European Environment Agency, 2005). Payments are either given as income forgone compensations or as payments for costs incurred. An additional small extra 'incentive' amount is allowed. As part of the Agenda 2000 reform, AES became part of the rural development programme.

The introduction of cross compliance as part of the CAP in 2003 changed, to some degree, the basis for AES payments and some other links between AES objectives and cross compliance rationales appeared. We return to these links at the end of this chapter. With the purpose of establishing a framework for discussing the relationships between cross compliance and AES we start with some basic assumptions. The framework focuses on regulatory measures versus incentives and on various forms of requirements and the concepts introduced should be seen in this context only. This means that the terms 'cost' and 'benefits' are relative concepts in respect to a common reference point.

2.1 The costs and benefits associated with changes to agricultural practices

If we look at a given agricultural landscape at a specific point in time this landscape is a product of a complex mix of bio-physical conditions, former developments in agriculture and in non-agricultural functions and processes (such as natural processes and human settlements for instances), and of public policy interventions of various kinds. Public policies such as regulatory measures define the degree of freedom for the individual farmer related to changes in agricultural practices and the individual rules constitute 'reference points' for what is considered acceptable, needed, positive, negative, and so forth. Changes in land use and management which affect the environment, and which according to regulatory restrictions or other formal 'reference points' are considered undesirable, and therefore made illegal are termed as 'costs'. Changes which increase the positive impacts or reduce the negative impacts beyond the 'reference points' will be considered benefits and may be supported by public polices in the form of incentives such as AES. It follows from this that policy interventions concerning environmental costs should be about protecting the environment, and objectives dealing with benefits should concern environmental enhancement. However, the maintenance of environmental assets such as replanting forest stands after timber harvest or the continuous maintenance of grasslands may be located on either sides of the reference point depending on the policy context (Figure 2.1).



Figure 2.1 Environmental costs and benefits in relation to society's view of unacceptable changes in environmental impacts from agriculture (=costs) and of improvements compared to present situation (= environmental benefits). The 'location' of concrete policy objectives (protection, maintenance and improvement) is also mentioned. Partly based on Bromley (1997).

A few concrete examples may be useful to illustrate the principal differences between cost and benefits in a policy context. Since semi- natural grasslands in Denmark such as salt marshes, heathlands, natural meadows and pastures have dramatically reduced in numbers and size during most of the 20th Century, legislation has been introduced through amendments to the Nature Conservation Act (Primdahl 1996). Thus Article 3 in this Act protects semi-natural habitats larger than 2500 m² (0.25 ha) against reclamation and management intensification may not take place without permission, which in turn may be refused without compensation. The Article does not demand that semi-natural areas should be maintained meaning that some of these habitats may change if they are not grassed or mowed, and due to natural succession some of them may eventually develop into habitats which are not protected. This Article 3 represents a reference point in the protection of semi-natural habitats and it is also part of the story that the types and size of habitats under the Article has developed over time from the 1970s to the early 1990s. In 1990 AES were introduced to support

farmers for grassing or mowing these habitats extensively, and to convert arable land into permanent grassland. To the extent that these schemes were effective in changing management in a desirable direction (ceasing fertilisation for instance) they have enhanced the environmental situation compared to the reference point. If the payments have prevented abandonment of the desired management they have – due to the terminology used here - contributed to maintaining environmental values.

As this example illustrates, the reference point is the key when characterising agricultural practices and their environmental impacts. According to Bromley (1997) the reference point defines what society, at a given point in time, considers to be the acceptable level of environmental state, and therefore a reference point defines the 'bargaining space' when new policies are proposed. Similarly, reference points are crucial when new policies such as cross compliance measures are introduced and when different types of policy interventions are combined in the policy mix.

2.2 An agri-environmental policy matrix

In Figure 2.2 we show a matrix with the cost-benefit dimension, as shown in Figure 2.1 as one axis and a restriction-positive action dimension as the other axis. The reason for this is that in situations with broader policies – which both cross compliance measures and AES sometimes are part of in practice – there may be several reference points in play, meaning that it may be difficult to 'locate' the policy from a cost-benefit point of view.

Since cross compliance standards in the CAP deal to a large extent with requirements already included in EU environmental Directives (i.e. regulatory measures characterised by restrictions), it seems meaningful to place cross compliance on the 'cost side' of the environmental impacts from agriculture. However, some of the cross compliance standards referred to in Annex IV of Reg. 1782 may result in improvements to the environmental impact of agriculture compared to the present situation and will therefore belong to the benefit side of the reference point in question. Finally, cross compliance measures are not purely based on restrictive types of regulation. Some Annex IV requirements concern positive actions as well. For these reasons we have located most of the cross compliance measures in the "cost-restriction" corner of Figure 2.2, with some cross compliance measures placed in other parts of the cost-benefit/incentive-restriction matrix.

AES under Pillar 2 of the CAP mainly belong to the 'benefit side' since they support agricultural practice beyond legislation. In practice, however there are numerous examples of specific measures which offer support to pursue objectives which should be covered by regulatory measures from an environmental point of view. Thus, pollution of groundwater through the use of pesticides clearly should be considered as a 'cost' according Danish environmental legislation but in practice farmers are paid not to use pesticides in so-called 'sensitive areas'. In terms of regulation types, AES contain requirements both in the form of positive actions such as grassing, conversion of arable land, planting etc. and restrictions including limits on the use of fertiliser, pesticides, livestock density and so on. Consequently we have located most of the AES on the 'benefit side' with measures associated with positive actions as well as restrictions.



Figure 2.2 The location of cross compliance measures and agri-environmental schemes in respect to an environmental cost and benefit dimension (see Figure 2.1) as well as a positive action-restriction dimension. The latter refers to different types and degrees of regulation with positive actions such as grassing, restoration of habitats, conversion of arable to permanent grassland, conversion of conventional to organic etc. Restriction refers to bans or limitations on practices including fertilisation, use of pesticides, livestock density etc.

It appears from Figure 2.2 that cross-compliance standards and AES complement each other from a formal policy analysis point of view. The cross compliance standards cover environmental costs related to agricultural practices, whereas AES support environmental benefits. The possibilities to combine the two measures are obvious from a formal point of view. In practice however, it is by no means clear how the 'bargaining space' will be perceived by the different agents in the policy networks involved. In the next chapter we present some descriptions of the new cross compliance standards introduced by Member States following Reg. 1782.

If the introduction of cross compliance has moved the reference point and changed the cost and benefit impact distribution related to changes in agricultural practices, then the baselines for AES have changed. We present some data on this in chapter 4.

Introducing cross compliance and the change of reference points may, if cross compliance measures remain in place over a long period (i.e. beyond the next budget

period), result in more integrated agri-environmental policies that replace the current combination of direct payments and cross compliance on the one side and AES on the other. We briefly discuss such a scenario at the end of the paper.

3 The relationships between cross compliance and agrienvironmental objectives and policies in practice

As mentioned in chapter 2, AES are designed to encourage farmers to protect, maintain and enhance the quality of the farmed landscape. The basic principle of AES are that they are voluntary to farmers, and that they provide payment to farmers in return for environmental services. Farmers are paid for the additional cost of implementing such services and/or any losses of income, and an incentive payment may be added. In order to distinguish more clearly between AES and regulatory measures it has been stressed since 1999 that AES payments may only be linked to requirements beyond mandatory requirements, as defined by a code of Good Farming Practice.

3.1 Characteristics of AES in EU

AES may be applied broadly to large areas (horizontal AES) or they may be targeted at specific contexts. If targeted, measures may be targeted to certain farm types (certain assumed agronomic circumstances) and/or to designated areas with well defined environmental problems. The targeting of AES could possibly make them well suited for solving site specific environmental problems.

Member States have a high degree of freedom in the design and implementation of AES in order to account for the diversity of landscapes, farm structures and agronomic situations represented in different Member States. As a consequence of this, a great diversity of approaches can be found in policy design, uptake, implementation styles and integration with other policies in the Member States.

However, there is still no systematic and comprehensive overview of AES objectives, targets and obligation issues available, although a few studies have provided some evidence of policy practices in a number of Member States (Andersen et al. 1999, Gatto and Merlo 1999, EU Commission 2005).

A Commission report from 2005 summarised that the objectives of AES may be grouped into two broad objectives: (1) Reduction of environmental risks associated with modern farming and (2) Preservation of nature and cultivated landscape (EU-Commission 2005).

Environmental issues dealt with in AES have been further analysed in the EU Project: The Agri-environmental Footprint: Development of a common generic methodology for evaluating the effectiveness of European Agri-environmental Schemes (AE-FOOTPRINT, Project SSPE-CT-2005-006491). A selection of 93 measures (termed 'management packages') selected from 60 AES from seven Member States have been analysed. The management packages included in the analysis may either consist of one single funded prescription (obligation) or a set of funded prescriptions all of which are compulsory for the farmer to undertake in order to receive the payment. An overview of the environmental issues shows (see Table 3.1) that of the 93 management packages surveyed, 63 per cent dealt with biodiversity, 59 per cent with natural resources, and 35 per cent with landscapes. It is also shown that more than half of the management packages concern a mixture of environmental issues. The group dedicated to natural resources included the protection of resources either directly influenced by agricultural management practices such as soil, or resources indirectly under influence of agricultural practice, such as surface waters or groundwater (Vesterager et al. 2006).

Table 3.1. Types of environmental issues dealt with in agri-environmental schemes, including 93 management packages. Figures in brackets indicate the number of management package where the environmental issue is solely dealt with (From Vesterager et al. 2006, p.9)

Country	Management Packages	Environn	nental issues							
		Natural resources	Biodiversity	Landscape	Other	Broad (mixed)				
number of schemes/management packages surveyed										
Denmark	11	11 (3)	8 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	8				
Finland	11	5 (5)	3 (3)	1 (1)	2 (2)	0				
Germany	12	11 (1)	8 (0)	10 (0)	0 (0)	11				
Greece*	12	8 (2)	9 (1)	4	4	9				
Hungary	12	8 (2)	10 (1)	7 (0)	0 (0)	9				
Ireland	17	6 (2)	9 (3)	7 (0)	0	12				
UK	18	6 (2)	12 (4)	6 (2)	3 (1)	9				
Total	93	55 (17)	59 (12)	35 (3)	9 (3)	58				

The diversity of policy design among Member States was also well illustrated by the fact that some countries have a focus on natural resources (Denmark and Finland), others on biodiversity and landscape (England, Ireland) and others more equally emphasise all three environmental issues (Germany) (Vesterager et al. 2006). As the survey does not include a comprehensive survey of all existing management packages in the investigated countries the comparison between countries may not be taken too far. However, generally speaking, the difference among the countries regarding the environmental issue in focus may partly be related to the dominant type of farming and the related environmental problems, and may also be related to other contextual and institutional issues, for example the attitude towards what can be expected from farmers, and the general national attitude to the countryside.

In the report from the European Commission (2005), which is based on figures from the Mid-term review of the Rural Development Program and includes 12 countries, an overview of the main categories of measures included in AES is provided. As shown in Table 3.2, the AES are grouped into two broad classes: (A) measures related to productive land management and (B) measures related to non-productive land management.

 Table 3.2. Main categories of AES identified by the EU Commission (2005)

A. Productive land management

- Input reduction
- Organic farming
- Extensification of livestock
- Conversion of arable land to grassland and crop rotation
- Undersowing and cover strips (buffer strips) and preventing erosion and fire
- Actions in areas of special biodiversity/nature interest
- Genetic diversity
- Maintenance of existing sustainable and extensive systems
- Maintenance of farmed landscape
- Water use reduction

B. Non productive land management

- Set-aside
- Upkeep of abandoned farmland and woodland
- Maintenance of the countryside and landscape features
- Public access

There are no figures of the number of measures under the different categories. However, a breakdown of land under agreement by type of agreement (measure types) shows that reduction of input (including integrated farming) is the most common measure covering 26 per cent of total land under agreement, followed by biodiversity and landscape enhancement measures which represent 15 per cent of the land under agreement (European Commission 2005).

Regarding the question of targeting an overview has been made by Vesterager et al. (2006) showing that the majority of management packages (61 per cent) have a horizontal focus, with the remaining 39 per cent targeted at designated areas. The targeting of measures to farm types seems to be less widespread, with only Germany and Hungary having a more extensive use of this approach (Table 3.3).

It is also observed that most management packages are based on a part farm approach, with Ireland an exception with all management packages being part of whole farm approach.

In a study of agreements signed under 82 AES in operation in 22 areas in the 1990s¹ relatively little variation was found between the individual agreements despite great variations in the AES design. Thus, obligations on pesticide use, fertiliser use, grassland management and livestock density were included in agreements represented in all areas, whereas obligation on issues such as crop diversity, hedge management, abandoned land and fallow land were found in one or only a few areas (Andersen el al, 1999).

¹ The 22 case study areas were located in Switzerland and 9 EU member states. The latter were all agreements under Reg. 2078/92.

Country	Management	Availabi	Availability Sectoral						Spatial focus	
_	Package	(farm le	veľ)	(targ	geted f	farm t	ype)		-	
		Whole	Part*	A	1	E	М	0	Hori.	Targ.
		- number o	f manage	ment p	ackage	es				
Denmark	11	2	9	11	0	0	0	0	4	7
Finland	11	4	7	11	0	0	0	0	3	8
Greece	12	1	11	8	1	1	2	0	4	8
Germany	12	1	11	5	3	4	0	0	6	6
Hungary	12	0	12	7	0	3	3	4	9	3
Ireland	17	17	0	15	0	0	0	2	16	1
UK	18	3**	16**	16	0	1	0	1	15	3
Total	93	28	66	73	4	9	5	7	57	36

Table 3.3 Targets of Management Packages (MP) in the Member States. A = all farms, I = intensive, E = extensive, M = marginal and O = other farms

* Even though the MP obligations only cover part of the farm, the associated GAP obligations may be applied for the whole farm

** One MP is registered as both

***Some MPs are registered in more sectoral categories.

It may be concluded that Member States have made use of the freedom to design AES specific for different national and regional contexts, but there are also many similarities. A significant proportion of AES deal with restrictions on agricultural practices such as use of inputs, livestock densities, and other management practices. Another proportion of the schemes contain requirements for actions to be taken by the farmers, including requirements on grassland management. A significant number of AES is targeted at specific habitats, or more generally to environmentally sensitive areas of various kinds.

3.2 Environmental cross compliance – a study of 9 Member States

In this section we present short descriptions of the design of the environmental cross compliance policies in nine EU-countries: England, Germany, The Netherlands, Denmark, Italy, France, Greece, Czech Republic and Lithuania. In the study we have looked at the design of the statutory management requirements (SMR) of Annex III, focusing on the habitats and nitrates Directives. In addition the descriptions cover the 11 requirements for the protection of soil and habitat/landscape features included in Annex IV on good agricultural and environmental condition (GAEC). It should be noted that the new Member States included in this study - Lithuania and the Czech Republic – have only been obliged to implement the requirements of Annex IV. Full implementation of the cross compliance policy for the new Member States is expected from 2009.

In the analysis of the current design of cross compliance and in the comparison of cross compliance policies with agri-environmental policies (the following sections) we have utilised contributions from the different project partners, supplemented with additional information from ministries etc, as well as information from other project dealing with AES. The contributions from the partners include:

- overviews of requirements of Annex III and IV
- short qualitative characterisation of the policy design

- a collection of examples where requirements of cross compliance standards are compared with requirements of similar agri-environmental schemes
- a short questionnaire about the future design of agri-environmental schemes.

Statutory management requirements related to the nitrates Directive

The requirements referring to the nitrates Directive are shown in Table 3.4 in the appendix. The figures show to what extent the requirements of Article 5, Paragraph 4a and Annex III (1.1-3 and 2), regarding mandatory measures to be implemented, have been incorporated in the cross compliance rules in the nine investigated countries.

All old Member States, except Italy (where no requirements for the nitrates Directive have been implemented at the national level yet) and Greece, have implemented rules concerning storage capacity livestock manure and the maximum amount of nitrogen from livestock manure to be applied (ha/year).

For the rules concerning application of fertilisers, no requirement has been established for France, Greece, and Italy according to the information gathered for this study. Furthermore, Greece and Italy has not established any rules concerning periods where application of certain fertiliser is prohibited.

The rules concerning periods where application of fertiliser is prohibited refer in some countries to both manure and inorganic fertiliser (England, the Netherlands and France), and in other countries only to manure (e.g. Denmark). The periods with a ban of application differ among the countries partly due to differences in growth period caused by climatic variations. In a similar way the requirement for storage capacity for livestock manure differs between the Member States.

The limits for fertiliser application include a range of different requirements ranging from the simple to the more complex. An example of a simple requirement is that no N-fertiliser should be applied on nature areas and uncultivated land. An example of a more complex rule is that the application of N-liquid fertiliser after harvest is only allowed on certain crops and that the application of fertiliser is only permitted in accordance with norms and fertiliser planning.

Only the Netherlands has implemented requirements related to Article 5,5 about other standards, here including the prohibition on the use of more poultry manure than stated in the poultry permits.

Looking further at the requirements related to the nitrates Directive, Table 3.5 (appendix) shows to what extent codes of good agricultural practice has been include in the cross compliance standards. It is worthwhile to mention that Member States, according to the nitrates Directive, only are obliged to implement provisions in so far as they are relevant.

Except for Italy, all old Member States have implemented obligatory standards related to the code of good farming practice (table 3.5). However, some diversity in the design of the code do appear with some countries having included provisions for more than half of the items (Denmark, the Netherlands, England and Germany), and others less (France, Greece). For issues related to the capacity and construction of storage vessels for livestock manure and the application of fertiliser near watercourses, all old

Member States except Italy have established requirements. Five Member States have established requirements related to application of fertiliser to steep slopes, the establishment of fertiliser plans, whilst four have rules concerning the application of fertiliser to water-saturated, flooded, frozen or snow-covered ground.

Cross compliance implemented in relation to the code of good agricultural practice of the nitrates Directive has for most case study countries resulted in no or few changes of the existing regulations (although, there is no information from Greece). In the cross compliance implementation period, there have been major changes in the fertilisation rules in both Germany and the Netherlands. These changes were not related to cross compliance implementation but to the insufficient implementation of the nitrates Directive and they would have been carried out irrespective of the introduction of cross compliance. In the Netherlands the implementation of the nitrates Directive has been redesigned due to a decision of the European Court of Justice.

Statutory management requirements related to the habitats Directive

Except for Italy and the new Member States the remaining case study countries have implemented SMRs for one or more of the articles of the habitats Directive.

With respect to the standards relating to Article 6 – the key article of the Directive – it appears that the standards implemented are of a very diverse character. Two of the nine case study countries (Denmark and Greece) have implemented general standards, including bans on certain management practises and land use changes. In Germany similar standards may exist referring to specific Länder legislation. Some guidelines for 'wildlife friendly harvesting' are also included in Greece. Denmark and Greece have standards saying that requirement of a management plan must be respected and England has a standard saying that the requirements of the Habitat and Bird Directives must be complied with. In the case of Denmark only one management plan has been prepared and the standard refers to this plan. In Germany and France changes and projects which could impact the Natura 2000 site have to be assessed before execution. In France there is a ban on harming certain listed plants and animals. In the Netherlands the standard implemented concerns a ban on the picking, destruction, possession and sale of protected indigenous plants.

For the remaining articles of the habitats Directive Germany, England, the Netherlands and France have standards including a ban on picking, collecting, cutting, uprooting, destroying and selling plants species, as well as a ban on introducing nonnative species into the wild. The same countries, together with Denmark, have standards on the capture or killing of species of wild fauna. The Netherlands has included several standards related to good hunting/shooting practice and the time schedule for hunting/shooting.

The provisions established for Article 20 include some more or less well described prohibitions concerning the deliberate introduction of plants and animals into the wild.

The diversity of standards and the lack of specifity in the formulation of Article 6 especially may reflect that many countries are behind schedule in the implementation

of the habitats Directive. This may be due to the uncertainty about how to interpret the content and possible consequences of the Directive.

For the standards established, it may be concluded that a more or less weak status quo level of protection is reflected in most of the requirement of Article 6. Requirements related to proactive protection (enhancements) are absent, except for the management plan referred to in the Danish case where pro-active action has been negotiated with farmers covered by the management plan.

An overview of the implemented requirements related to the habitats Directive is given in Table 3.6 in the appendix.

Good agricultural and environmental condition (GAEC)

According to Article 5 and Annex IV of the Reg. 1782 Member States shall ensure that all agricultural land, and especially land which is no longer used for production purposes, is maintained in 'good agricultural and environmental condition'. For this purpose Member States shall define minimum requirements for agricultural and environmental conditions, which take in to account the specific characteristics of the area concerned. Annex IV specifies the agricultural and environmental issues to be dealt with. These are: soil erosion, soil organic matter, soil structure and minimum level of maintenance, including standards to maintain permanent pastures and unused areas. That Member States shall define requirements which take in to account the specific characteristics of the areas concerned, raises the fundamental question if all requirements of Annex IV should necessarily lead to the implementation of a standard? The Dutch Ministry of Agriculture is of the opinion that Annex IV is a helpful framework for formulating additional standards in case an evident environmental problem as listed in Annex IV has to be dealt with. For the Dutch government the answer to this guestion is that the national standards of GAEC reflect the environmental problems associated with agricultural land in the Netherlands.

As mentioned in the introduction there is no clear definition in the text of the Regulation as to what the minimum requirements should be, except that they must be established without prejudice to agri-environmental measures applied above the reference level of good agricultural practice. There is also no clarification of the meaning of good agricultural and environmental condition or the relative priority between the two. This leads to ask which of the conditions is the most important – good agricultural condition or good environmental condition? This means that the Regulation set up a very broad and loosely defined frame for the Member States to implement Article 5 and Annex IV, with possibilities to (1) put an emphasis on either good agricultural condition or to all types of land and (3) put emphasis on requirements which fit general or contextual problems and conditions.

The analysis of the GAEC requirements of the nine case study countries shows, as expected, a wide diversity in design (see Table 3.7 in the annex). An examination of the requirements targeting the protection of soils shows that Denmark, Germany, Lithuania and the Czech Republic have paid little attention to these issues in general. All of the countries investigated, apart from one, have introduced standards concerning a minimum level of soil cover. However, the content of the standards varies from the relatively simple to the more comprehensive. Some standards require

a plant cover to be established (there are many variations of this requirement), and others refer to reducing or restricting the use of ploughing. More comprehensive standards require a soil protection review, soil erosion plan or the implementation of a set of erosion control standards. Standards relating to minimum land management requirements reflecting site specific condition have been introduced by five of the countries examined, and reflect at least three site specific erosion problems: the exposure of soil by overgrazing, erosion risk on slopes and the risk of erosion due to the removal of certain landscape features.

Requirements related to the protection of terraces is obviously only relevant for countries with certain altitude and terrain conditions. For the countries which have established requirements for this topic, most have limited the requirements to include the protection of terraces. However, Italy has also included maintenance requirements.

In the category of other soil erosion standards, France has established an obligation to set up buffer stripes along watercourses. The standard requires farmers who have a watercourse present on the farmland, to set up 5m-10m buffer zones (grass strips) and the Netherlands requires farmers to report cases of extraordinary erosion. France also has requirements on the maintenance of set-aside and grassland by grazing or mowing.

Concerning the issue of organic matter in soil, seven of the nine countries examined have established requirements regarding arable stubble management, most often through a ban on burning. France and Germany have also established requirements concerning crop rotation providing a yearly cultivation of at least three crops (excluding permanent crops) covering respectively 15 per cent of the area in Germany and 5 per cent in France. Set aside and unused areas are considered an acceptable crop in Germany, but not in France. Some exceptions from the rules exist in both countries.

Fewer countries have paid attention to soil structure although some requirements have been established concerning the use of machinery on water logged soil, the use of water for irrigation, drainage and green cover on set aside.

Turning to the minimum level of maintenance, it is also possible to observe a big variation in policy design. One country has designed hardly any requirements (the Netherlands, see comments on former page), whilst others have introduced standards related to several issues, for example England, Greece, France and Italy. It is also worth mentioning that many management requirements are related to several Annex IV issues and that different issues may be mutually linked (a minimum livestock density and the protection of permanent pasture both concern the protection of grassland habitats) which has caused Member States to place similar requirements under different Annex IV issues.

The protection and maintenance of permanent pastures has been dealt with in very different ways amongst the case study countries. Besides a requirement of land use registration, the Netherlands has not introduced any grassland requirements. Rules preventing conversion or ploughing up have been established by some case study countries (Germany, Italy, Greece and the Czech Republic), whereas others have more loosely defined standards referring to the share of permanent grassland that may

not be changed (relative to the reference level) (e.g. Denmark and France). In England there is no general ban on the removal of permanent pastures. However an environmental impact assessment must be conducted before changing or using uncultivated or semi-natural areas for intensive agricultural purposes (or afforestation).

All case study countries (with the exception of the Czech Republic and the Netherlands) have implemented a minimum maintenance standard for grasslands through the requirements related to a minimum livestock density/appropriate regimes, the protection of permanent pastures or avoiding the encroachment of unwanted vegetation on agricultural land. Cutting or clearing is prescribed as a minimum requirement, and in most countries, a minimum frequency of management is prescribed (management every 1-5 years).

Requirements related to unwanted vegetation have been established in five of the nine case study countries. One country (England) has paid attention to both weeds and scrub, whilst the remaining countries only refer to one of the issues. France refers only to weeds and Denmark, Greece and Lithuania only to scrub. Three countries have included prescriptions on how to remove the scrubs and two countries on the frequency of removal.

Standards related to the retention of landscape features have only been dealt with more thoroughly by England and Germany, and to a lesser extent, the Czech Republic. For all three countries most of the requirements refer to existing regulations already protecting the landscape feature in question. For the Czech Republic the protection of surface water steams and water bodies (placed under the issue of woodlands and wetlands) is new.

Rules for plant cover and other types of management of unused areas (other than those mentioned for permanent grass), for example a ban on use of pesticides and fertiliser have been established in Denmark and Italy.

With respect to the maintenance requirements, new requirements for the protection of permanent grassland and the management of areas no longer in agricultural use have been established for most case-study countries. Of the remaining maintenance issues, England has introduced quite ambitious requirements on landscape features, with most based on pre-existing laws. The requirement to establish a 2m margin around hedgerows and watercourses is a new requirement. France and Italy have introduced new requirements for olive groves.

Besides the new requirements on the protection of permanent grassland and the management of areas no longer in agricultural use, GAEC has resulted in new or more rigorous requirements related to soil erosion, soil organic matter and to a lesser degree, soil structure in most of the countries. An example of relatively ambitious soil erosion requirements is in England, and far reaching requirements have been established on soil organic matter in Germany. At the other end of the range is Denmark which has established no new requirements for organic matter and soil structure, despite the fact that the latter may be a problem (no information is accessible concerning the extent of the problem).

Concerning the balance between environmental and agricultural concerns in the GAEC it seems that most of the GAEC issues and requirements can fulfil both concerns at the same time. However, for requirements related to the protection of permanent grassland many of the case study countries have low minimum requirements, that may only reflect an agricultural concern (keeping land in reserve for future agricultural use by keeping it free of scrubs, for example) or landscape concern (for example, by maintaining an open landscape), but not any nature concerns. Besides missing the opportunity to maintain existing nature quality, little or less regular cutting may prevent new nature types evolving. A similar argument may count for some requirements targeted agricultural land no longer in use.

3.3 A comparison of objectives and obligations of cross compliance and agrienvironmental schemes

A comparison of AES and cross compliance under Reg. 1782 in terms of environmental issues and requirements is not straight forward. This is partly because many environmental issues are interrelated, making it difficult to establish a stringent classification, and partly because the requirements are variable and complex, and often fulfil more than one environmental objective.

However, with reference to the above mentioned studies of AES (section 3.1), examples of AES requirements (obtained from the case study countries), cross compliance requirements for the nitrates and habitats Directives and the GAEC requirements, a tentative comparison of issues and types of requirement for the two policies is outlined here. It is important to stress that the analysis should be read with some caution since the data foundations are not complete (only two of the five environmental Directives are included, the provided examples of AES requirements are selective and only generally described) and the issue is complex.

For the comparison, environmental issues and related requirements have been classified according to four main categories, each including several sub-issues:

- 1) Reduction of nitrate and pesticide pollution
 - a. reduction of nitrate pollution
 - b. reduction of pesticide pollution
- 2) Protection of soil resources and reduction of water consumption
 - a. reduction of soil erosion
 - b. preservation of organic matter in soil
 - c. preservation of soil structure
 - d. reduction of water use
- 3) Maintenance of permanent grassland/semi-natural habitats including management for specific species
- 4) Maintenance and establishment of landscapes elements and features
 - a. maintenance of landscape features
 - b. maintenance of traditional landscapes
 - c. maintenance of openness of landscape
 - d. restoration and establishment of landscape features and elements

Figure 3.1 to 3.4 show the overlap between AES and cross compliance standards (GAEC and SMRs of the habitats and the nitrates Directives) in terms of issues and types of requirement.

AES issues and requirements Cross-compliance issues and requirements	Reduction of nitrate pollution	 restrictions on the use and application of manure and fertiliser 	 crop management and crop rotation* 	- measures to control soil erosion	 conversion of arable to permanent grassland or set- aside 	Reduction of pesticides	 restrictions on use and application on land in use 	-restrictions on use and application on unused land
Reduction of nitrate								
- restrictions on the use								
and application of								
manure and fertilizer								
- crop management and								
crop rotation*								
- measures to control								
soil erosion								
- conversion of arable								
to permanent grassiand								
Deduction of								
nesticides								
- restrictions on the use								
and application on land								
in use								
- restrictions on the use								
and application on								
unused land								

*Does not include conversion arable land to permanent grass or other permanent land uses

Figure 3.1 Overlaps in issues and management requirements between agri-environmental policies and cross-compliance in relation to the reduction of nitrate and pesticides pollution. **Black** indicate that it is a matter of cross-compliance mainly, **Grey** indicate that it is a matter of AES mainly, **Black and grey strips** indicate mayor overlap and **Black and grey check pattern** indicate minor overlap

The reduction of nitrogen pollution is the issue with the most substantial overlap between AES and cross compliance. There are overlaps in most of the countries examined as well as overlaps in the types of requirement and overlaps in the content of the requirements. Some countries are, for example, using agri-environmental measures to bring agricultural practices in line with some of the requirements of the nitrates Directive (e.g. Lithuania where SMRs are not implemented yet and France for the reduction of fertilisation to the level of 170 kg). In terms of the types of requirement, clear overlaps exist with regard to crop management/crop rotation, where more or less similar requirements have been used in both cross compliance and agri-environmental schemes when comparing countries. Also, in terms of fertiliser application and quantity, overlaps in requirements occur, for example with some Member States having fertilisation accounts as a part of their cross compliance standards (e.g. Denmark), whereas others have these types of requirement as part of AES (e.g. France). In relation to the reduction of nitrogen pollutions is it also clear that some countries have used AES schemes to implement additional restrictions beyond the reference level defined in the SMRs, for example extra wide buffer strips along water surfaces (e.g. France and Denmark), no or reduced application of nitrogen on certain areas (e.g. Denmark) or use of specific application methods (e.g. Germany). The example about application methods also illustrates that despite the fact that the requirement goes beyond a defined reference level, AES are used to solve environmental problems which – from a formal point of view – could also have been dealt with through regulatory measures or cross compliance, because it concerns a general/global problem.

With the introduction of GAEC and the associated standards to prevent abandonment and the protection of permanent grassland a number of overlaps between cross compliance and AES have arisen in many cases, because a great proportion of AESs have focused on the maintenance of permanent grasslands and the prevention of abandonment (see Figure 3.2).

AES issues and									
requirements			×	<u>ب</u>					
──►			ma	ise				suc	
	Ħ	βι	ربا ال	ertil		ng,		pti	
	ner	aziı	nsit	f fe		azi	οĽ	ŝcri	
	nal	/gra	dei	e O		gr	it (r	res	ent
	er	ity	lal	sn		s of	oite	nt p	tm
	ofp	ens	nin	the	δĹ	g Ü	hal	mei	jus
	Ce C	al d	of a	on es	Itti	vin t	of	igei	ad
	anc d	imã	on c	on cid	l/cr	i nc Von	age)n)	ana	svel
★	and	an	y ctic	icti esti	'inc	atic J, n	ama	E	r le
Cross compliance	aint	in.	upe Isit	sstri d pe	NOL	ting	ib o Dve	the	'ate
issues and requirements	Brã	- u	- re der	- re anc	1	- Ii	- n	- 0	^ ∼
Maintonanco of									
nermanent grassland									
- min animal									
density/grazing									
- reduction of animal									
density/ max density									
- restriction on the use									
of fertiliser and									
pesticides									
- mowing/cutting									
- limitation in time of									
grazing, cutting,									
mowing									
 no damage of habitat 									
(no conversion)									
- other management									
prescriptions									
- water level adjustment									

Figure 3.2 Overlaps in types of management requirements between agri-environmental policies and cross-compliance in relation to the maintenance of permanent grasslands. Black indicate that it is a matter of cross-compliance mainly, Grey indicate that it is a matter of AES mainly, Black and grey strips indicate mayor overlap and Black and grey check pattern indicate minor overlap

As mentioned in section 3.2, cross compliance standards concerning the maintenance of permanent grassland are minimum requirements that in most cases only require mowing / cutting at various frequencies, supplemented with some time limitation on when management can take place in some cases. In most cases there is no obligation to maintain permanent grassland by grazing. More demanding and/or size specific requirements are usually limited to AES. In some case study countries, however, AES requirements related to the maintenance of permanent grassland have been rather modest and in these cases requirements for AES and cross compliance may be much alike (e.g. Italy).

In terms of the maintenance of open landscapes (through, for example, the clearing of vegetation on areas no longer in agricultural use or maintaining certain plant cover in order to keep the landscape open) overlaps exist due to the introduction of cross compliance minimum maintenance requirements (see Figure 3.3). In some countries where land abandonment has been a problem for a long time, AES measures with rather modest requirements have been introduced (e.g. Sweden), but for others countries this type of requirement is more or less new.

The maintenance, protection and restoration of landscape features and elements (including olive groves) is handled in different ways in both cross compliance and AES, with some case study countries paying great attention to the issue and others having more or less ignored it. For those countries that have implemented standards on the protection and maintenance of landscape features, the standards mainly concern a ban on damaging and demolishing features and landscape elements. AES requirements require active action – for example cutting, the removal of unwanted vegetation or other types of management practice. However, few examples of standards requiring action are also found in the GAEC related to olive groves and terraces (for example, Italy) as well as the requirement to establish buffer zones or uncultivated fringes around certain features (as in England and France).

A smaller overlap between cross compliance and AES exists in relation to (a) the reduction of pesticides (except for pesticides use on unused areas), (b) the enhancement and creation of landscape features and (c) the maintenance of traditional landscapes. These issues are mainly dealt with by AES, indicating that requirements related to these issues go beyond what could be required without compensation.

Due to the limitations of the data, on the preservation of soil structure, organic matter in soil and reduction of water use in AES, it has not been possible to make a proper analysis of the overlaps between AES and cross compliance for these issues (see Figure 3.4). The preservation of soil structure is only an independent issue in a few AES and only half of the case study countries have paid attention to the issue in the design of GAEC standards. The issue of organic matter in soil is mainly an independent AES issue in the southern European countries; however, it has been dealt with in cross compliance in most of the case study countries. Also, the reduction of water use seems to a matter for AES, mainly in southern European countries. Only one case study country has implemented cross compliance standards on this topic.

AES issues and											S	
requirements								<u> </u>			ent	Sec
Cross-compliance issues and requirements	Maintenance /protection of landscape features	 on damage or removal 	management prescriptions	Maintenance of open landscape	- crop specification	- mowing/cutting/mulching	Maintenance of traditional landscapes	Restoration and establishment of landscape features and permanent grassland	 conversion of arable to grassland/wetlands 	- water level adjustment	establishment of field border eleme	establishment of other small biotop
Maintononco												
Internation of												
/protection of												
on damago or												
removal												
- management												
prescriptions												
Maintenance of												
open landscape												
- crop specification												
- mowing/												
cutting/mulching												
Maintenance of												
traditional												
landscapes												
Restoration and												
establishment of												
landscape features												
and permanent												
grassland												
- conversion of												
arable to												
grassland/wetlands												
- water level												
adjustment												
- establishment of												
field border												
elements												
- establishment of												
other small biotopes												

Figure 3.3 Overlaps in issues and management requirements between agri-environmental policies and cross-compliance in relation to maintenance and establishment of landscapes elements and features. Black indicate that it is a matter of cross-compliance mainly, Grey indicate that it is a matter of AES mainly, Black and grey strips indicate mayor overlap and Black and grey check pattern indicate minor overlap

AES issues and															
requirements				s			soil								
				ture			<u>.</u>				es			/ate	
				fea	2		tter			0	atur	မ		N U	
				ers	viev		mat			JUL	fe	tur		2	
	ion			ord	s/re		ic I			mai	rdei	truc		line	se
	Siros			d b	lan	ity	gar	uo	ent	pir	poq	il st		ach	- L
	oil e			fiel	d u	ens	for	tati	lem	liqu	ield	f so	lent	of m	/ate
	of sc	S		of	atio	ald	0 u	-/ro	naç	l of	n fi	0 U	gen	nt c	ρţν
	u u	strip	Iave	stab	erv	jü	atio	Iavo	ma	tior	atic	atio	ana	eme	u c
	Ictic	ers	nt co	s./es	suo	. ar		nt co	ble	lica	Serv		Ĩ	nage id se	Ictio
Cross-compliance issues	edu	Juc	olar	ores	oil c	nay	rese	olar	stub	app	ores	rese		nar gge	edu
and requirements	2	<u> </u>	-	-	- SC	-	P	-	,		-	Ā	-		R
Reduction of soil erosion															
- buffer strips															
- plant cover															
- preservation															
/establishment of field															
border features															
- soil conservation					2										
plans/review					?										
- max. animal density						?									
Preservation of organic matter in soil															
- plant cover/rotation															
- stubble management									?						
- application of liquid manure										?					
- preservation field border features											?				
Preservation of soil structure												?			
- crop management													?		
- management of machinery on water logged soils														?	
Reduction of water use															?

Figure 3.2 Overlaps in issues and management requirements between agri-environmental policies and cross-compliance in relation to soil and water protection. **Black** indicate that it is a matter of cross-compliance mainly, **Grey** indicate that it is a matter of Agri-environmental policies mainly, **Black and grey strips** indicate mayor overlap and **Black and grey check pattern** indicate minor overlap

3.4 Changes to AES as a consequence of cross compliance?

The partners in the case study countries were asked a few questions concerning how the introduction of cross compliance has affected the baseline conditions for the design of new AES including the payment calculation. Data from this part of the project does not cover all case study countries and many of the answers are based on preliminary considerations as the new Rural Development Programs were not yet finished.

Based on a review of the material received, and with reservations about the incompleteness of the material, we have found that:

The introduction of cross compliance in the case study countries has not, at the time of writing, changed the basis for the calculation of agri-environmental payments, although the design of new schemes may be adjusted for certain grassland schemes (see next section). In England it has been suggested that the level of AES payments will decline as a consequence of decoupling due to reductions in the level of income forgone on which the level of the agri-environmental payment is set. As a consequence of decoupling we have already seen in Denmark a growing interest for AES agreements and this may reflect a higher motivation of the farmer because the decoupling means it will "cost" him less to enter an agreement.

However from other sources we know that Luxembourg, for example, is revising their AES because of the decrease in RD funding and the introduction of cross compliance; they are raising the entry level into the AES as there is less money available, with cross compliance as the baseline.

- Certain permanent grassland schemes may come under pressure due to the introduction of the single payment scheme, which also allows permanent grassland to be included in the direct payment (for example, Germany). The new GAEC on permanent grasslands will demand a reformulation of some agri-environmental grassland schemes and probably also introduce more demanding requirements. On the other hand more demanding requirements may result in a lower uptake and by that fail to maintain important habitats and species (which may be the case in Italy).
- There is no clear trend concerning the targeting of AES in the period from 2007. Some countries rely on a continuation of an existing broad approach (for example England and the Czech Republic), others may consider a more target approach in the habitat Directive and/or Water Framework Directive areas (for example, Denmark, Germany, Lithuanian). In the Netherlands, more than 90 per cent of Natura 2000 areas are management by nature organisations and AES are therefore not targeted at these areas.
- Concerning the need for and /or interest in combining direct payments with requirements to participate in rural development schemes, most countries express that there will be a lack of political willingness to change AES from a

purely voluntary approach to a measure closely linked to direct payments. Budget limitations are also mentioned as an obstacle to such a new combined approach. A few Member States have expressed the potential of this approach and two Member States have proposed to introduce obligatory landscape plans or soil conservation plans at the farm level as a cross compliance requirement, with the possibility of having such plans funded by AES payments.

4 Conclusion

Neither in practice, nor in theory, is there a distinct cut between environmental issues to be dealt with by a regulatory approach, cross compliance requirements and AES incentives. The reference point of what are considered "acceptable" environmental impacts by society varies in space and time, which means that the dividing line between 'cost' and 'benefits' (see chapter 2) is by no means a stable one, and nor is it the same in different countries and regions.

As it appears from the last section, AES under the rural development programme (Reg. 1257/99) and cross compliance standards (under Reg. 1782/03) are, to a certain degree, complementary in respect to the kind of environmental issue that is focused on, and the kind of requirements applied. However, substantial overlaps exist, especially concerning the type and content of requirements used to reduce nitrogen pollution from agriculture. The analysis shows that across countries very similar requirements are used in both cross compliance and AES. Such overlaps may reflect the development of the environmental Regulations or Directives in these Member States, but may not be acceptable in the long run, if farmers in Europe are expected to produce under the same conditions from a competitiveness point of view. Overlap on issues, however, may be highly relevant if AES pay attention to size specific and highly environmental sensitive areas with more demanding requirements and cross compliance pays attention to more general environmental problems.

The overlap between cross compliance and AES also exists for the protection of permanent grassland and the openness of the countryside. The cross compliance requirements related to permanent grassland are in most of the case study countries minimum requirements, leaving more demanding requirements to AES.

Except for the protection of the open landscape and keeping agricultural land in good condition, the values of the cross compliance requirements linked to permanent grassland may be questioned. In most cases site specific and detailed requirements (including specific rules for grazing and mowing) are needed to protect biodiversity on permanent grassland in the longer term.

The comparison of the environmental issues dealt with respectively in cross compliance and AES also show that the restoration and establishment of new landscape elements and features are more exclusively a matter of AES. It is also clear that the introduction of cross compliance standards together with other parts of the CAP reform has changed or will change the framework for AES design for permanent grassland.

Concerning the needs or interests in combining the receipt of direct payments with a requirement to participate in rural development schemes, most countries express that there will be a lack of political willingness to change AES from a voluntary to a mandatory approach which link direct payments to participation in AES. However, from an academic point of view such an integrated approach does present some interesting potential in an agri-environmental policy context.

From the evidence collected, we have encountered no examples of cross compliance standards and AES being designed in an integrated way. However, we have encountered several examples of cross compliance standards designed from the perspective of not harming the possibility to offer AES payments to farmers.

5 Future perspectives for cross compliance in relation to rural development measures

We believe that agri-environmental issues will be placed at the top of the rural policy agenda in the future. This is because agriculture will remain a key source of income in many rural regions of Europe. Another reason lies in the poorly developed markets for public goods provided by agriculture in combination with a growing general interest in an attractive and well functioning rural landscape as a place to live in and visit.

It is, however not by any means clear what type of policies will be designed to support the development and maintenance of such landscapes in the future and nor is it clear, to what domains such policies will belong.

In this context we can imagine two scenarios for the future development of cross compliance standards and AES.

One possible development would be that cross compliance is implemented at a minimum level by Member States, designed for convenient implementation and easy control routines. In such a situation it would be realistic to assume that environmental cross compliance remains a top-down policy closely related to the CAP and the direct payments. A close relationship with agri-environmental schemes will not develop and no long-term environmental policy integration will evolve as a consequence of cross compliance. If or when direct payments come to an end, cross compliance will conclude without having resulted in any lasting impacts on policy practice.

Another track in a rather different direction is where cross compliance and AES become more connected through integrated types of policies and gradually contribute to the development of new kinds of agri-environmental policies. Such policies may – seen together - cover the protection, enhancement and maintenance of environmental values linked to agricultural practices. Whole farm approaches as well as territorial plans may be instruments to integrate the different types of policies. In such a scenario we imagine that the introduction of environmental cross compliance standards in combination with existing AES mark the beginning of a process towards agri-environmental policies associated with a broader rural policy domain.

Neither of the two scenarios is unrealistic. The first one may turn out to be the result of a pragmatic approach to cross compliance by Member States, which are already under pressure to adjust to the EU reforms emerging over the years. The second and more optimistic scenario, from an agri-environment point of view, may develop as a consequence of bottom-up demands for a better environment and a well functioning and attractive rural landscape. In the beginning, this could be supported by cross compliance and the new rural development programme, and later on evolve into a separate and relative autonomous policy domain.

5.1 Research needs in relation to AES and cross compliance

For the further development and understanding of cross compliance and the understanding of the relationship of AES and cross compliance more research is needed on the following issues:

- The development of concepts and models for cross compliance and AES relationships.
 - Which impacts should be considered costs and benefits and could regulatory measures and incentives be integrated into coherent policies?
- Our understanding the role of cross compliance and AES in maintaining public goods.
 - How have public demands for maintenance been dealt with in different socio-economic contexts (historically and recently) and what policy instruments have been used?
 - *How effective are the new cross compliance standards in maintaining extensive agricultural practices/avoiding abandonment?*
- Cross compliance and AES as means of environmental policy integration
 - To what degree and in what ways are cross compliance and AES contributing to the implementation of environmental policy objectives included in the nitrates Directive, the habitats Directive and other EU Directives

6 References

Andersen, E., Primdahl, J., Oñate, J.J., Peco, B., Cummings, C., Aguine, J. Schramek, J., Knickel, K. (1999): Environmental effects of Agri-environmental Measures Implemented under Reg. 2078/92. In Schramek, J., Biehl, D., Buller, H., Wilson, G. (eds.): Implementation and Effectiveness Effects of Agri-environmental Schemes Established under Regulation 2078/92, Final Consolidated Report. Project Fair 1, CT95-274, vol.1, pp. 135-162

Baldock D, Lowe P: The development of European Agri-environment Policy. In The European Environment and CAP Reform: Policies and Prospects for Conservation. Edited by Whitby M. Wallingford, Oxon: CAB International 1996; 1996:8-25.

Bergschmidt, A., Nitsch, H. and Osterburg, B. (2003): Good Farming Practice – definitions, implementation, experiences. Report on the results of work package 2 within the EU Concerted Action "Developing cross compliance in the EU – background, lessons and opportunities, including an European seminar 2-3 June 2003, Braunschweig, Germany. Institute of Farm Economics and Rural Studies. Federal Agricultural Research Centre (FAL), Braunschweig, Germany

Bromley, D. (1997): Environmental Benefits of Agriculture: Concepts. In OECD (ed.): Environmental Benefits From Agriculture: Issues and Policies, OECD Proceedings, OECD, pp. 35-53

Brouwer, F. (2004). Introduction. In Brouwer, F. (ed) Sustaining Agriculture and the Rural Environment. Governance, Policy and Multifunctionality, Series: Advances in Ecological Economics, Edward Elgar, Cheltenham 2004, pp 1-11

Buller, H. (2000) Regulation 2078: patterns of implementation. In Agri-environmental Policy in the European Union. Edited by Buller H, Höll A, Wilson GA. Ashgate; 2000, pp 219-253.

Buller, H., Wilson, G.A., Höll, A. (2000). Introduction: the emergence of Regulation 2078. In Agri-environmental Policy in the European Union. Edited by Buller H, Wilson GA, Höll A. Aldershot: Ashgate Publishing Limited, 2000, pp 1-8.

Christensen, T. and Rygnestad, H. (2000). Environmental Cross Compliance: Topics for Future Research. SJFI – Working Paper no. 1/2000. Ministeriet for Fødevarer, Landbrug og Fiskeri. Statens Jordbrugs-og Fiskeriøkonomisk Institut, Frederiksberg

Dwyer J, Baldock D, Einschütz S.(2000). Cross-compliance under the Common Agricultural Policy. A Report to the Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions (DETR), 2000, London, IEEP.

European Commission (2005). Agri-environment Measures. Overview on the general principles, Types of Measures, and Application. European Commission, Directorate General for Agriculture and Rural Development, Unit G-4 Evaluation of Measures applied to Agriculture, Studies, Marc 2005, Internet version

European Environmental Agency (2005). Agriculture and environment in EU-15 – the IRENA indicator report, EEA Report, no 6 /6005

Heimlich R., Claassen, R., Johnston, P., Peters, M.A. and Gadbysby, D, (2000). Implementation of Conservation Compliance provisions: Experience in the U.S with Highly Erodible Land and Wetlands Conservation. In Petersen, J. and Shaw, K. (eds): Environmental Standards in Agriculture. Proceedings of a Pan-European Conference on Meeting of Environmental Standards under Agenda 2000, 5-7 October 2000 Madrid, Spain. IEEP and WWF.

Kristensen, L. and Primdahl, J. (2004). Potential for environmental cross-compliance to advance agri-environmental objectives. Danish Centre for Forest, Landscape and Planning, the Royal Veterinary and Agricultural University. Report from the EU Concerted Action Project: "Developing cross-compliance in the EU – background, lessons and opportunities".

Merlo, M. and Paveri. M. (1990). Formation and implementation of forest policies: a focus on the policy tools mix. In Formulation, analysis and implementation of forestry policies. 1990, pp 233-254

Potter, C. (1998): Against the grain. Agri-environmental reform in the United States and the European Union. CAB International, Wallingford

Primdahl, J., Tom-Pedersen, P., Kristensen, L., Busck, A. and Vejre, H. (2002). The Integration of Landscape and Agricultural Policies – Experiences from EU and the Four Member States England, Germany (Scheswig-Holstein, the Netherlands and Sweden. In Tanvig, H. (ed) Rurality, Rural Policy and Politics in a Nordic-Scottish Perspective. Working Paper 1/02, Esbjerg 2002. Danish Centre for Rural Research and Development, pp 57-79

Spash, C.L. and Falconer, F. (1997). Agri-environmental Policies: Cross-achievement and the Role for Cross-compliance. In Brouwer, F. and Kleinhanss, W. (eds): The Implementation of Nitrate Policies in Europe: Processes of Change in Environmental Policy and Agriculture, Landwirtschaft and Umwelt, Schriften zur Umweltsökonomik, Band 14, Wissenschaftsverlag Vauk Kiel KG, Kiel, pp 23-41.

Tarrant, J. (1992). Agriculture and the state. In Bowler, I (ed): The geography of Agriculture in Developed Markey Economies, Longman Scientific & Technical, New York, pp 239-274.

Vesterager, J.P., Primdahl, J., Kristensen, L. and Vejre, H.(2006). Agri-environmental schemes – Impact models and environmental indicators. Unpublished report from the EU-project Project SSPE-CT-2005-006491, The Agri-Environmental Footprint Development of a common generic methodology for evaluating the effectiveness of European Agri-environmental Schemes. Royal Veterinary and Agricultural University, Danish Centre for Forest, Landscape and Planning, KVL, Dept. of Urban and Landscape Studies, Rolighedsvej 23, 1857 Frederiksberg, Denmark

Appendix 7

Directive	Articles	Requirement	Denmark	Netherlands	Germany	England	France	Italy ¹	Greece ³	Lithuania ²	Czech Republic ⁵
	5,4,a and Annex III, 1,1	Rules relating to periods when the land application of certain types of fertiliser is prohibited	x	x	x	x	x	(x)	-	-	-
е	5,4,a and Annex III, 1,2	Rules relating to the capacity of storage vessels for livestock manure	x	x	x	x	x	x	-	-	-
Nitrat	5,4,a and Annex III, 1,3	Rules relating to limitation of the land application of fertilisers	x	x	x	x	-	(x)	-	-	-
	5,4,a and Annex III, 2	Limit concerning the maximum amount of nitrogen from livestock manure applied to land each year (i.e., 170 Kg N/ha, unless there is a derogation) ⁴ .	X	x	X	X	X	x	-	-	-
	5,5	Other obligatory standards (additional measures or reinforced actions)	-	x	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table 3.4 SMR related to The Nitrate Directives, Article 5,4 a and Annex III, 1,1-3 and 2 /measures to be included in the action plans) for the EU-9 countries.

¹ The rule only count for the region Vento, action plans for Nitrate areas has not been fully implemented in Italy yet. In the absence of specific standards included in the action plan, the compliance should be guaranteed by a few GAEC standards

² Data from Lithuania is only saying that all the requirement of Nitrate Directive is adopted in the national legislation, however they have not became a part cross compliance rules yet

³ In Greece all rules only concerns areas on steeply sloping ground (the definition of NVZ??) and no specific rules have mentioned for the paragraphs mentioned in this table. ⁴ Denmark, Germany, the Netherlands and England all have exception on the170 kg N/ha demand

⁵ In the Czech Republic the requirement of the Nitrate are currently being implemented in the national legislation, however they have not became a part of the cross compliance rules yet

Article 4,1 a + Annex II	Requirement	Denmark	Netherlands	Germany	England	France	Italy	Greece	Lithuania	Czech Republic
A, 1	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to the periods when the land application of fertiliser is inappropriate	1	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	(1)
A, 2	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to the land application of fertilisers to steeply sloping ground	1	3	1	1	-	-	2	-	(1)
A, 3	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to the land application of fertiliser to water-saturated, flooded, frozen or snow-covered ground	1	2	1	1	-	-	-	-	(1)
A ,4	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to the conditions for land application of fertiliser near water courses	1	1	1	1	1	-	1	-	(3)
A, 5	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to the capacity and construction of storage vessels for livestock manures, including measures to prevent water pollution by run-off and seepage into the groundwater and surface water of liquids containing livestock manures and effluents from stored plant materials such as silage	6	1	3	1	1	-	2	-	(2)
A, 6	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to the procedures for the land application, including rate and uniformity of spreading, of both chemical fertiliser and livestock manure	1	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	(1)
B, 7	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to land use management, including the use of crop rotation systems and the proportion of the land area devoted to permanent crops relative to annual tillage crops	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
B, 8	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to the maintenance of a minimum quantity of vegetation cover during (rainy) periods that will take up the nitrogen from the soil that could otherwise cause nitrate pollution of water	1	1	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
B, 9	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to the establishment of fertiliser plans on a farm-by-farm basis and the keeping of records on fertiliser use;	1	-	2	1	1	-	1	-	(1)
B 10	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level in relation to the prevention of water pollution from run-off and the downward movement beyond the reach of crop roots in irrigation systems.	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

 Table 3.5 The requirements related to the code of good farming practice, the Nitrate Directive 4,1 a and Annex II. The figures refer to numbers of provisions

		Requirement									
	Articles		Denmark	Netherlands	Germany	England	France	Italy	Greece	Lithuania ¹	Czech Republi
	Art. 6	Obligatory standards applicable at farm level, including statutory measures under management plans, established in relation to special areas of conservation and sites proposed by the Member State, to avoid the deterioration of natural habitats and the habitats of species as well as disturbance of the species for which the areas have been designated	Х	Х	Х	Х	Х	-	Х	-	-
le	Art. 13,1,a	Obligatory standards in relation to farming activities, established regarding the system of strict protection for the plant species listed in Annex IV(b) of Council Directive 92/43/EEC, and concerning the deliberate picking, collecting, cutting, uprooting or destruction of such plants in their natural range in the wild	-	-	Х	x	х	-	-	-	(x)
Habitat Directiv	Art. 13, 1,b	Obligatory standards in relation to farming activities, established regarding the system of strict protection for the plant species listed in Annex IV(b) of Council Directive 92/43/EEC, and concerning the keeping, transport and sale or exchange and offering for sale or exchange of specimens of such species taken in the wild.	-	Х	Х	Х	Х	-	-	-	(x)
	Art. 15	Obligatory standards in relation to farming activities, established in respect of the capture or killing of species of wild fauna listed in Annex V (a) of Council Directive 92/43/EEC, and the taking, capture or killing of species listed in Annex IV (b) of the same Directive.	х	х	х	x	х	-	-	-	(x)
	Art. 22, b	Rules applicable at the farm level, established in respect of the deliberate introduction into the wild of species which are not native to their territory.	-	Х	Х	Х	Х	-	-	-	(x)

Table 3.6. Requirements related to the Habitat Directive

¹⁾ In the new Member States SMRs fist have to be implemented by 2009, however in the Czech Republic some SMRs are already being reflected in the Czech Legislation indicated by (x)

	Requirement									~
Issues		Denmark	Netherlands	Germany	England	France	Italy ¹	Greece	Lithuania	Czech Republic
	Minimum soil cover - plant cover on unused land (permanently or between growing seasons)	X X	X X	Х -	X X	X X	X X	X X	Х -	-
	 restrictions on ploughing (between growing seasons) 	-	-	x	-	-	x	-	-	
	 remain of stubble soil protection review/implementation of erosion control measures (erosion plan) 	-	- X	-	X X	-	-	-	-	
	- other options	-	-	-	x	x	-	x	х	
osion	Minimum land management reflecting site specific conditions - protection of specific landscape features	-	х -	-	х -	-	X -	х -	-	x x
Soil er	 slopes natural and semi-natural vegetation (overgrazing) 		X -		- X		-	x		-
	Retain terraces - protection (preservation) - maintenance	-	-	X X -	-	-	X X X	X X -	-	X X -
	Others - protection of field boundaries - reporting on unusual erosion - set up of buffer strips - maintenance of set-aside and permanent grassland	-	X - X -	-	-	x - - X X	-	X X - -	-	-
	Standards for crop where applicable	-	-	X	-	X	-	X	-	-
nic Matter	Arable stubble management	-	-	X X -	x x -	x x	x x -	x - X	x - X	x x -
Soil Orga	Others - application of liquid manure - green cover on set aside land	-	x - X	-	-	-	x - x ¹		-	x x
nre	Appropriate machinery use - no machinery on water logged soil	-	-	-	X X	Х -	X X	X X	-	-
Soil struct	Other - authorised use of water - efficient drainage system - green cover on set aside land	-	X - - X	-	-	X X - -	X - X -	-	-	-

 Table 3.7 The GAEC requirements of Annex IV related to soil erosion, structure and organic matter

Issues/ Requirements									
	Denmark	Netherlands	Germany	England	France	I taly ¹	Greece	Lithuania	Czech Republic
Minimum livestock stocking	-	-	-	-	-	X	х	-	-
 at least 0.2 LU/ha Appropriate regimes pasture have to be maintained by grazing or mowing clearing of scrubs in cases where grazing is not possible 	-	-	-	-	x x		x - x	-	-
Protection of permanent pasture	Х	Х	X 4	X	Х	Х	Х	X	Х
- no conversion/piougning	-	-	X	-	-	X	X	-	X
- moving/cutting as a minimum	- x	-	×	-	-	x ¹	-	- x	-
- time limitations on grazing/cutting	x	_	x	_	_	-	_	x	_
- annually registration of land use	-	x	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
- respect of rules concerning the	x	-	x	-	х	-	-	-	-
reference share of permanent grass									
- others	-	-	-	x	-	-	-	-	-
Retention of landscape features	-	-	х	х	х	Х	х	-	х
- terraces			-	-	-	х	-		х
- ancient monuments			-	X	-	-	-		-
- archaeological sites			-	X	-	-	-		-
- stone wall			-	X	-	-	X		-
- dike/ditches/field boundary			-	_	-	-	×		x
- trees			x	x	-	-	-		-
- small woods and wetlands, inc			x	-	-	-	-		x
- grassland			-	-	-	-	-		x
- prohibition of the grubbing up of olives trees			-	-	х	-	-		-
- prevention of scrub on land taken out of production			-	-	х	-	-		-
Avoiding the encroachment of unwanted vegetation on agricultural land	x	-	-	х	х	-	х	x	-
- weed (certain kind)	-			X	Х		X	-	
- scrub/trees	X			X	-		X	X	
- cutting/mechanical as a minimum	x			x	_		-		
- time limitations on grazing/cutting	~			~					
vegetative condition	-	-	-	-	X	X	-	-	-
- pruning						x			
- scrub control					-	x			
 frequency of management 					^	х			
Others	х	-	х	x ²	х	х	-	х	-
- maintenance of areas no longer in use	x				-	х			
- creation of buffer stripes	-				х				
1 Counts only for the region Vento 2 Others refer to different national rules applied for specific areas and management									
practices									

Table 3.8 Issues and requirements related to 'Minimum level of Maintenance' annex IV